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 TOWN OF ARCADIA
            Trempealeau County 

                                                      
 
         W26051 State Road 95, Arcadia Wisconsin 54612  Phone and Fax (608) 323-3470
                      Shop Phone (608) 

323-1153       
  Email: townofarcadia@outlook.com

               
     Jon Schultz, Chairman (715)919-1755              Barbara G. Tock, Supervisor No. 1 (608)323-3474
     Donna Brogan, Supervisor No. 2 (715)797-0806            Nancy Rohn, Town Clerk/Treasurer (608) 323-7063

Town of Arcadia
Minutes of Regular Board Meeting

Tuesday, December 29, 2015 at 7:00 p.m.

The board meeting was called to order by Chairman Jon Schultz at 7:01 p.m. Open meeting certifications were 
met. Roll call was taken.  Board members present: Chairman Jon Schultz and Supervisors Barb Tock and 
Donna Brogan. A list of residents that attended the meeting is attached. 

Jon Schultz led the pledge of allegiance.

A motion was made by Donna Brogan and seconded by Barb Tock to adopt the agenda. The motion carried 
unanimously with a voice vote.

A motion was made by Barb Tock and seconded by Donna Brogan to approve the minutes of the Special 
Board Meeting on December 8th.  The motion carried unanimously with a voice vote.  A motion was made by 
Barb Tock and seconded by Donna Brogan to approve the minutes from the Regular Board Meeting on 
December 8th.  The motion carried unanimously with a voice vote.  Finally a motion was made by Barb Tock 
and seconded by Donna Brogan to approve the minutes from the Special Board Meeting on December 15th.  
The motion passed unanimously with a voice vote.  

Disbursements were reviewed.  A motion was made by Jon Schultz and seconded by Donna Brogan to 
approve the disbursements of December 29th, 2015.  The motion carried unanimously with a voice vote. 

PUBLIC COMMENTS:
At 7:08 p.m. J. Schultz opened the floor to public comments for other topics that were not listed on the 
December 29th, 2015 agenda.
**Darlene Rossa – Asked a question regarding the extra $140,000 from this year’s budget, and wanted to 
know where this money came from.  Chairman Schultz answered by saying that these extra funds came from 
the Public Works section of the budget.  He continued by saying that anything that was planned on for 
roadwork was completed, it’s just that we have additional funds that can be used for next year’s road projects.  
Rossa asked if this money included the Frac Sand account.  Rohn stated that no, the Frac sand account is 
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separate.  Rohn also stated that $50,000 was transferred from the General Fund to the Road Construction 
fund and $25,000 was moved to the Machinery fund.  
**Al Woychik  – Asked if a microphone could be installed so that members of the audience could hear the 
Board members speak.  After a brief discussion Schultz said that yes that could be looked into.  Clerk Rohn will 
look at the options.    

After the third call by Chairman Schultz the public comment section closed at 7:14 p.m.  He wished everyone a 
Merry Christmas and thank you for attending the meeting.

AGENDA ITEMS:
• Operator’s  license for Sam Ferguson:  The Board reviewed the documentation.  A motion was made 

by Jon Schultz to approve Sam Ferguson’s operator’s license, and was seconded by Donna Brogan.   
The motion passed unanimously with a voice vote.

• Appoint Election Officials:   Jon Schultz explained to the audience that every two years election 
officials must be appointed.  Schultz read the names of the appointed officials: Diane Walske, Mary Lou 
Grulkowski, Jan Giemza, LuAnn Woychik, Delaine Patzner, Mary Sobotta, Mary Jane Olson, Noah 
Olson, Pat Haines, Carol Berklund, Elva Helwig, Lynn Axness, and Beth Killian. Schultz asked if there 
was anyone new this year; Noah Olson is the newly appointed official.  A motion was made by Jon 
Schultz and seconded by Donna Brogan to approve the election officials.  The motion carried with a 
unanimous vote.  

• Policy for Hall Rental:  N. Rohn explained that there are some changes that need to occur for future 
hall rentals.  The proposed changes included payments including security deposit needed within a 
week of the time of the reservation being made, price difference in case of an increase, set-up times, 
designating rental for the same year (cannot rent for same day over consecutive years), and security 
deposit returns regarding damages.  Al Woychik asked for further information regarding security 
deposits.  Rohn answered that besides the security deposit if there are any circumstances that damage 
is done that exceeds the deposit the renter will be billed for the difference.  J. Schultz asked if we copy 
their driver’s license when a rental occurs.  Rohn answered that not at the current time, but that 
practice can be started.  Schultz then asked if there was a line item for any interference with the flag 
box.  Rohn mentioned that yes there was rule about not throwing rocks into the box.  Renee Suchla 
asked how the Town is covered for accidents during rentals.  She stated that she saw kids on the roof 
last spring.  Schultz indicated that the Town needs to have a waiver added.  N. Rohn will discuss with 
the Town’s Insurance carrier to understand what the Town is liable for in case of an accident during a 
rental.  Rohn stated that she will make the changes and have an updated version ready for the next 
town meeting.  

• Discussion and Possible action on joining the Urban Towns Association:  Schultz began the 
discussion by reviewing what the Urban Towns Association works to accomplish.  They group helps to 
lobby for growth and development for urban towns.  Meetings are offered that feature education, 
updates on legislation, and networking.  The membership fee is based on .25 per capita; with a 
population of 1837, the Township’s fee would be $459.25 to join.  The deadline for joining is very soon.  
Brogan thought it would be a worthwhile group to join, but the Board decided to postpone any action 
until the next Board meeting so they could review it further.  

• County Co-Aid Update:  Jon Schultz informed the audience that a notice was received from the 
County Highway Department alerting the Town Board that there was over $535,000 in co-aids funds 
that could be used for large road projects.  Darlene Rossa asked how this program works and whether 
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the Town would have to come up with their share.  Schultz answered that if the Town utilized this 
money, the Town would have to provide 60% of the cost, and the remaining 40% would be the co-aid 
funds.  The funds carry over from year to year.  Rossa asked why the County doesn’t just give the 
money to the Town directly.  Schultz stated that it is an incentive program.  The County wants to ensure 
that the funds would be used strictly to maintain roads.  The money is proportioned by how many miles 
each Town maintains.  Rohn pointed out that Trempealeau County is one of the last counties that still 
provide this benefit.  Schultz continued by saying that this co-aid program helps make a large project 
not as insurmountable, and that this will definitely impact our future road plans.  Donna Brogan stated 
that she will alert the Road committee so that when they meet next they realize that the funds are 
available and can formulate a project plan for 2016.  Tock questioned if these co-aid funds count 
against the Town’s maximum public works budgeted amount.  Rohn stated that she would look into.

• Reit Lane Project Resolution Update:  Schultz reviewed this resolution that was discussed during an 
earlier meeting.   Barb Tock questioned how much this was going to add to the cost of the project.  
Schultz stated that he would have to talk to Dave Pantzlaff from Ayres Associates to determine an 
estimated cost.  It was also stated by the Board that if necessary, changes could be made to the 
resolution.  This resolution, though, will help with the project application.  Jon Schultz made a motion to 
authorize the establishment of pedestrian and bicycle facilities to be included as part of any future Reit 
Lane improvement project grant application to the Wisconsin Department of Transportation’s Local 
Road Improvement Program.  A second was received by Donna Brogan, and the motion passed 
unanimously with a voice vote.  The resolution was signed by the Board members and will be posted in 
the three normal public places.   

• Mill Road Bridge Project Update:  Jon Schultz began by saying that the Board has not spoken 
personally to Ayres Associates in the past weeks, but there has been email correspondence.  Schultz 
continued stating that widening of the right of way would require property acquisition.  The Board 
discussed the right of way further; reviewing the drawings of the turn-arounds.  Schultz said that with 
this being the last year of the program, the Town’s cost would be 10%. Ayres did stress to the Board 
that this is a very low cost and if nothing was done the Town would have to pay the entire expense 
when the bridge needs to be removed in the future.  N. Rohn asked if there could be a possibility of 
removing the bridge and leaving the road the way it is.  Barb Tock indicated that abandoning the road of 
the north side would be a way to go.  Darlene Rossa stated that there would have to be concrete 
embankments or something there to prevent accidents.  Tock commented that she is in favor of 
removing the bridge, but not spending a large amount of money on cul-de-sacs.  Renee Suchla asked if 
this all has to be one project.  Her thoughts were that maybe we could remove the bridge this spring 
and do the turn-arounds later.  Schultz indicated that he believes it has to be one project so the Town 
would still be eligible for the 80% funding.  Ray Kamrowski asked if the Town would have to maintain 
the roads.  The Board responded by saying that yes, they would.  If it was decided to abandon the north 
side then that section would not be maintained.  Donna Brogan asked if there was an option to repair 
the bridge for pedestrian use.  Tock stated that after reading a letter from 2005 from Ayres it was stated 
that the cost would be very expensive so it was never an option from that point on.  She continued by 
saying that she feels the Town should pursue removing the bridge, keeping the turnarounds to a 
minimum.  After continued discussion by the Board, it was decided that Schultz will speak to Dave 
Pantzlaff about these ideas and move forward from there.  

• Introduction and discussion regarding a Road Maintenance Policy:  Chairman Schultz introduced 
a copy of a policy for Road Maintenance (no action will be taken tonight).  He stated that this policy 
speaks to landowner’s rights regarding mowing, clarifying what the rights and restrictions are.  Jon 
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Olson was given a copy as well prior to the meeting, and was asked to review and return to the next 
board meeting with his thoughts.  The Board continued to discuss the right of ways, and decided to 
review this again during the next Town meeting.

• Introduction and discussion regarding a Town Road Speed Limit Ordinance:  Chairman Schultz 
introduced a copy regarding town road speed limits.  He stated that there needs to be an established 
ordinance.  Barb Tock mentioned that there are copies of existing speed limit ordinances in the office.  
There are several roads listed; Schultz will speak to Jon Olson as well.  Discussion continued with a 
comment that Jon Olson attended training a few weeks ago stating that speed limit couldn’t be dropped 
lower than 45 MPH.  Schultz feels that the as long as the Town would adopt an ordinance the speed 
limits could be changed.  At the next board meeting this topic will be clarified.

• Introduction and discussion regarding a Town Road Protection Policy:  This policy would help the 
Town make changes to certain Town roads (example – Myers Valley).  It is an ordinance that lays out 
the purpose of protecting roads.  Schultz asked the other Board members to review by the next meeting 
where it will be discussed again.   

• Discussion and possible approval regarding Noxious Weeds Ordinance: Schultz reviewed the 
ordinance specifications, laying out the process for what landowners can do if there are noxious weeds 
present.  Al Woychik stated that the agronomy department may be a good source to check for 
additional weeds to be added to the ordinance.  Carol Bawek mentioned that the UW Extension may 
also be helpful.  Tock is concerned about the wording that states two titles, Town Chairman as well as 
weed commissioner.  In our Township our Chairman is the weed commissioner as well so she asked if 
changes could be made.  Schultz continued the discussion by talking about further weeds that could be 
added.  Brogan asked if there was ever any policy.  Schultz stated that there are state statutes, but 
nothing at the Town level.  Tock asked if the County enforces their ordinance.  Schultz said that he feels 
they do.  The Board said that they know there were issues this summer regarding the noxious weeds, 
so Schultz feels that it would be a good ordinance to have if anyone has questions.  Rohn said she will 
make the changes and have the updated version ready for the January 5th meeting.

• Discussion and possible approval regarding Fence Ordinance :  Schultz stated that having a fence 
viewing ordinance would be very helpful when there is an issue.  Tock reviewed the document, 
commenting that it was good to have the viewing rates listed.  Schultz stated that the ordinance also 
includes the state statutes.  Brogan said it would be very helpful to have a document handy if people 
come in asking a question.  Further discussion continued regarding the difference between a line fence 
and a partition fence (a fence to keep animals in their proper place).  Darlene Rossa commented that 
the state statutes say that if a fence is built and no one contests within 90 days, the fence stays.  
Remarks were made that things have changed a lot over the years as many people no longer have 
cattle.  Schultz asked for a motion, but there was not a second at the time.  Further discussion 
continued about how fences can be off a number of feet, and could have been established as such for 
years.  Ray Kamrowski stated that he wrote a letter to Madison about the fencing issue, and said that if 
there is a fence it has to be maintained by both parties.  Brogan asked for clarification about a boundary 
fence and a partition fence.  Schultz explained that a boundary fence could be related to as a picket 
fence.  A partition fence is meant to keep cattle in the landowner’s property.  Brogan stated that she had 
a friend who bought an irregular piece of property, and the surveyor indicated that the fence should stay 
as that is the way it has always been.  Rossa stated that a person may have maintained their fence for 
many years, and if something changed it wouldn’t be fair to the person who has taken care of it for 
possibly generations.  Donna Brogan then seconded the motion to accept the Fencing Ordinance.  
Schultz then read the ordinance to the audience.  Rohn asked if the title should change to Fence 
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Viewing Ordinance.  She will make any necessary changes and present at the next meeting.  The 
motion passed unanimously.  

• Report and discussion regarding December 14th WTA Frac Sand Workshop:  All three board 
members attended the workshop, and they said that the workshop was very informative.  A large packet 
was provided, and Schultz wondered if it could be downloaded to the web.  It was decided that copies 
will be printed of the packet for public viewing and will be in the office.  Tock said that there was a lot of 
information that was very relevant to the Town.  Darlene Rossa asked what topics were covered.  
Brogan stated that annexations were a hot topic.  Tock commented on the market conditions, 
percentages, increase of production costs, etc. The presenters feel that the market will come back 
eventually, and also said that now is the time for Towns to establish how they want to handle issues 
regarding mining.

CORRESPONDENCE:  Received a letter from Trempealeau County regarding Jim Dabelstein’s road that was 
constructed without proper authorization; received a letter from the County regarding winter maintenance 
guidelines; Fire Due self-certification that the Board will need to review; Wipfli auditing has sent a letter of 
engagement.  They plan to be here the third week of January.  

Set agenda items for the next meeting: The items that are still outstanding from this meeting will be 
addressed next week.  There will also be the foreman’s monthly report, and possibly town road winter 
maintenance discussion.

Confirm next meeting date:  The next Town Board meeting will be held Tuesday, January 5th at 7:00 p.m. 
Meetings will now be the first and third Tuesday’s of each month.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:45 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted by,

Nancy Rohn
Town of Arcadia Clerk/Treasurer




